Western & Pacific Region

Meeting Minutes
November 5, 2005

The Annual Meeting of the Western and Pacific Region was held on Saturday, November 5, 2005 at the Red Lion Colonial Hotel in Helena, Montana.  Forrest Braun called the meeting to order at 8:07am.  

· Roll Call:  Arizona, Hawaii, Nevada & Guam were not represented.   
· The members present from Alaska, Oregon, California, Idaho, Montana, Utah, and Washington introduced themselves and their involvement in the WPR.    

· The meeting minutes from the January 2005 meeting in San Diego will be approved at the next meeting in Washington, DC.  

· Forrest gave the highlights of the year with the FDTF report dominating the year.  The vote of the membership was low (less than 2%) hence the Board had to approve the FDTF recommendation.  Each state will have a representative in the House of Delegates.  They will normally serve a two-year term.  During the introductory period, some states will have a one-year term.  A term limit of two terms has been proposed.  From our region, OR, AZ, MT, HW, AK, & WA will have one-year memberships.  Six members of the House of Delegates, one from each region, will be elected to the Board of Directors.  Each state must select their representative by the March 1.  The full FDTF report and supporting data is available on the NSPE website.  The next NSPE Winter meeting will be in Washington, DC in late January.  NSPE will pay for the travel of each State President, President Elect, and the SSEC to the winter meeting. 
· The next official meeting of the Western & Pacific Region will be on January 22 in Washington, DC. 

· John Featherly presented the Treasurers report.  The report was approved as written.  We have a total of $12,681.10 in the checking account in the American First Credit union in Ogden, Utah.  

· Alaska.  They have set up their Scholarship fund as a 501C to give everyone a tax write off.  Mathcounts is their way to attract young engineers.  They sponsor E-week plus the Young Engineer of the Year.  

· California.  They will have a December planning retreat, their first since 1996.  Their virtual chapter is the largest.  The virtual chapter does not have a face-to-face meeting, but uses the web for their information exchange.  Due to financial constraints, Marti is the only admin support that CSPE has.  
· Hawaii.  They submitted a written report.  They have an active scholarship and legislative program.  Their E-week activities involve all societies not just NSPE.  

· Idaho.  Mathcounts is their biggest activity.  The Mathcounts foundation has a separate board & funding.  The foundation also conducts Future Cities competition on a regional level.  IPE plus six other societies sponsor the future cities competition.  E-Week is a chapter level activity.  The practice divisions are not active.  IPE sends out a Friday e-mail update to each member.  The LS/PE have a joint board.  The LS require PDH’s.  
· Montana.  With their small membership, they do many things jointly with the other technical societies.  The Joint Engineering Conference is a very successful example. They had over 250 people attend the conference.  Their web site is up and running thanks to help from National.  I was able to pull down information for this meeting from the web site.  

· Oregon.  Chapter size is dwindling; Bill is actively trying to reverse the trend.  They will look at a joint engineering conference in conjunction with the state convention.  They raised $1,100 for the Hurricane Katrina fund. 

· Washington.  They are concentrating on electronic communications to the members to reduce reproduction costs.  Their focus is on improved benefits to members and on training for emergency planning and preparedness.  The WA state board is working with the Societies in Canada.  There is no PDH requirement in WA.  They do offer courses.  LS/PE have the same board.  LS pushed PDH requirement through legislature.   
· Utah.  Good growth last year.  PDH’s are required for renewal of license.  However, reporting of your PDH hours is on the honor system.  To fill a need, Jim sent out a letter on his law firm’s letterhead to a random 20% of the people who are renewing their license to ask if they had actually acquired the PDH’s.  Most people thought they were being sued for something so they called Jim.  UT does not sponsor the Mathcounts activities because it absorbed all of the energy of the board.  A separate board sponsors the Mathcounts activity. 

· PEPP.  Their focus is on the Young Engineer.  PEPP invites the young engineers to their monthly meeting and have discovered they are a valuable asset.   When asked, the young engineers perform by meeting schedules and issuing products.  The twenty-year effort to explain and outline Professional Liability issues has returned over $400M to the A/E community.  

· PEI.  Has a new leader with the focus being how to implement the FDTF changes.  

· NSPE President Grey.  Outlined the changes brought about by the FDTF.  She explained the Vision, Mission, Goals, and Membership Focus of National.  Interesting facts and data, less than 2% of the eligible voters returned ballots on the FDTF issue.  The Board made the final decisions and moved forward.  Historically the most respondents on any issue or election has been 1200 members out of app. 50K members.  National has identified three quick hit projects for the members.  #1  Member Value Calculator, which is on the website.  #2.  Chapter newsletters.  A template is available on the web, which the states can pull down, and add their own content and send to their members.  #3.  Accounting Template.  Aimed for states that still use a paper tracking system.  The only problem is the program is in Quick Book Pro and not Excel.  
NSPE will conduct a National Leadership Workshop to implement FDTF at the winter meeting in Washington, DC.  Each State President, President-Elect, and State Exec will be invited to DC in January to attend.  The Academy (for non PE’s or EIT’s) will not exist in the new NSPE.  
Mathcounts and students.  NSPE has contributed over $2.2M to Mathcounts since it was started in 1986.  We have over 17000 volunteers who participate in over 6000 schools.  We need to make emphasize to the students that we are engineers and explain how Mathcounts relates to Engineering.  NSPE will contribute $75K to Mathcounts in 2006.  We have two members on the board.  Our monetary contribution is not an issue because of our involvement with the schools.  The national student dues will be set at $30/year.  After graduation, the dues will gradually rise over a five year period.  
The Engineering Times will be replaced with a monthly magazine in 2006.  A new computer program, CAPWHIZ, will tag any state law/bill that will affect professional engineers.  NSPE will contact the states and pass on the information.  All of Presidents Grey’s presentation is on the web.  
· JSPE.  Motto for the year – Engineers Recognized in the Public.  Their web site is www.jspe.org.  Dr. Hideki Kanno explained the JSPE organization and how it relates to NSPE.  He thanked the Oregon Board, OSBEELS, for giving the PE exam in Japan.  From the JSPE presentation, there are 300K registered engineers in the US out of approximately 3M people with an engineering degree.  Thank you for the interesting data.  
· NSPE Auxiliary.  Alan Werner gave a shot presentation on the scholarship program of the Auxiliary.  Alan proposed that NSPE change the name to a Spouses Organization, because normally the main function is to plan activities for the significant others during an NSPE event.  
· Regional Representative to the NSPE Board.  National has requested the name of the representative for the Board by the July Board meeting.  Each state is requested to submit a candidate to the WPR by January.  Please provide a Bio for each candidate.  Michael Hardy made a motion that the WPR select a candidate for the Board of Directors with a vote in January.  Motion passed unanimously.  Al Werner will write a draft procedure on the election and voting process with in the next two weeks.  The goal is to have approved procedures by the end of the year.  
· Future of Western & Pacific Region.  Consensus is that group needs to stay together.  Major communications would be by teleconference and electronic.  Original proposal was to change our name to W&PR Interest Group.  Someone discovered that the life of an Interest Group is one year then it sunsets with all remaining funds going to National.  The group decided to use the term Independent Caucus which does not sunset and can have its own budget.  A motion was presented to convert the WPR to an Independent Caucus with separate funds.  The motion passed 18 to 1.  A committee comprised of Frank Fong, Michael Hardy, and Loren Rassusen will draft an operating procedure for the Independent Caucus.  Target is to present the draft in four week – December 5.  Several first time attendees were surprised to learn that neither National nor WPR fully funded the elected officers to attend any meeting.  Michael Hardy commented that a Board of Directors position could run $2,500 to $3,000 out of pocket.  

· Frank Fong made a motion to suspend the WPR dues for the year 2005 – 2006 based on the current reserves the WPR has on had and our current run rate.  Ed note, I had not sent out the yearly dues statement based on this vote.  The motion was approved – my notes do not record the vote count.   
· YEAC.  Each state needs to identify a young engineer to be a member of the Young Engineer Action Committee.  

· Montana Joint Engineering Conference.  Facts and Data for those who may wish to follow this example in their state.  In 2004, 330 people attended the conference and they lost money.   This year, 270 people attended the conference and they will make money.  They were very frugal this year in the number of honorariums they granted (only one).  They did purchase 12 airline tickets at a cost between $400 to $800 each and had a block of 20 rooms reserved for speakers.  In the late 90’s, they made $3 – 5K/yr profit.  They divide 50% of the profits between the sponsoring organizations.  They keep $12K each year to seed the next meeting.  

· CE/PDH requirements within the Region.  WA and AK are against the idea.  Mt and OR are in favor.  ID is split 50/50.  The question is does the Region want to be active in sponsoring CE?PDH’s?  We will continue the discussion at the January meeting.  
· Disaster Preparedness.  Ken McGowan requested a discussion on this topic.  General Lunenburg from the US Air Force will speak to WSPE in January about working on Emergency Preparedness and Responses.  

· Incidental Surveying.  Wording was changed in a 60 year old law that said any engineer could conduct incidental surveying on a job site.  New law would require a LS perform this task.  

· Forrest adjourned the meeting at 3:30pm.  
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